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President’s Report

At last year’s Annual General Meeting, we made great efforts to celebrate and reflect 

on forty incredible years of delivering results and serving communities through SPARC 

BC. In our 41st year, and my first year as President, I can’t help but think that we are 

increasingly focused forward into the future. It is an exciting time to be involved with 

this organization, as we continue to strengthen our financial position, achieve greater 

impacts and serve more and more requests to leverage our expertise around key 

areas of income security, community development, and accessibility. 

Perhaps the most exciting aspect of SPARC BC’s work is the extent to which we are 

taking on initiatives that serve multiple priorities and express a more holistic vision 

of how we support ‘a just and healthy society for all.’ Accessibility issues are social 

justice issues. They connect to income security issues and are often best addressed 

through an inclusive process of community development and evidence-based 

research. When we track our core work and research and consulting projects, we pay 

ever closer attention to how different issues interconnect and how we can further 

our mandate. In the process, we better serve our clients and stakeholders on multiple 

levels and are more effective in our work.

Our Parking Permit Program for People with Disabilities serves more than 94,000 

people across the province. We are embracing our role a promoter of broad issues of 

accessibility through our networks in community, and via high profile events like our 

World Urban Forum workshop on accessible urban space. 

Our Community Development Education Program continues to be well received and 

has grown to provide program service in fifteen communities across the province. 

We are also looking at how we can improve the program with better support for 

collaboration between aboriginal and non-aboriginal populations. 

Our staff also continues to produce important leading edge research, such as a 

project funded by Canadian Council of Learning that looks at the way aboriginal 

culture is communicated within schools in the Lillooet area, and a critical examination 
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of the social development planning processes underway in a number of municipalities 

in the province. 

It is clear that we have absolutely top-notch staff in the organization and we are 

extremely proud. We would also like to recognize the efforts of our many volunteers 

and partners, as well as our funders and clients, without whom we could not do this 

work.

Respectfully submitted,

Derek Gent, President
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Executive Director’s 
Statement

Annual reports are mostly about looking back, but as the Executive Director of a 

vibrant, active organization, I need to always be looking ahead. We have another 

exciting year planned at SPARC BC. As we’ve doubled in size over the last few years, 

we have had to develop new ways of working in order to meet the challenges of 

growth. This year, our challenge will be to find appropriate, accessible, and adaptable 

space for all our activities. 

Our emphasis in our core work will continue to be around community development 

issues. Not only will we continue to expand the Community Development Education 

program with our collaborative partners from the Learning Initiatives for Rural 

and Northern BC, we will develop a series of publications as part of a Community 

Learning Library to further knowledge transfer that supports community work. 

The initial publications will include books that look at the development of a social 

plan, organizing a local homelessness count, and assessing the cost of living within 

community. 

We are also working on the organization’s other priority areas of focus: accessibility 

and income security. In accessibility, we will work on a study of municipal supports 

to accessibility, looking at both policy and bylaw support. We will use the review to 

develop recommendations around local governments’ best practices for legislative 

support for accessibility. In the area of income security, we will continue to support 

Campaign 2000 in its reporting on child poverty within the province and across the 

country. 

We expect to see a federal election within our planning year, so have already begun 

to work on our Canada Chooses papers. We plan to collaborate with colleagues from 

other social planning councils in Alberta, Manitoba, Ontario, and New Brunswick to 

bring a national perspective to the social issues we feature in the papers. We will 
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distribute the Votes papers and encourage voter engagement on social issues across 

the country.

The Social Planning and Research Council of BC could not be the vibrant and active 

organization it is without its talented and committed staff. Many thanks to all the 

staff and volunteers, and especially to the Board of Directors for another year of 

exceptional leadership.

Sincerely,

Nancy Henderson, Executive Director
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Treasurer’s Report

In my first year as Treasurer of SPARC BC, I am pleased to announce another strong 

financial year for the organization, with a recorded surplus of $105,826.

SPARC BC had strong revenue this fiscal year, with total revenues 5% above budget 

forecasts. Thanks to the hard work of SPARC staff, contracted research exceeded 

budgeted expectations by 10%. Donations and parking permits were 14% and 5% 

above budget, respectively. Membership fell 2% short of the budgeted target. 

Despite some expenses exceeding their budget amounts, due in large part to staff 

growth, total expenditures remained 2% below budget. After a long negotiation, 

a new collective agreement was ratified in March. This contract provides the 

organization with some stability in terms of staff salary and advancement for the next 

four years.  

With the organization desperately outgrowing its current office and the lease expiring 

in 2008, this is the year to locate and renovate a new home for SPARC BC. 

Overall, the organization has shown growth and financial strength, which should 

continue for the foreseeable future. Thanks to all SPARC BC staff, members, and 

donors for another great year in building a just and healthy society for all!  

Respectfully submitted,

Glenda Watson Hyatt, Treasurer



�
SPARC BC 

Nominations & 
Governance

The Nominations and Governance Committee, by policy of the Board of Directors, 

recruits members for the Board of Directors, works to meet the Board’s goal of a 

Board which represents the diversity of the province, and recommends nominations 

to the Board of Directors to the membership at the Annual General Meeting. 

Members can also make nominations, by giving notice of the nomination to the 

President at least 48 hours prior to the AGM. No nominations have been received. 

The Bylaws of SPARC BC set the ideal number of directors at 12, between a minimum 

of 8 and a maximum of 15. The Committee is recommending a total of 11 members 

for the coming year. The Board can also appoint members during this year, to serve 

with the Board until the next annual general meeting. 

The Nominations and Governance Committee recommends for election by 

the members as follows: 

These members, who currently serve on the Board of Directors, are nominated for election 

to a further two-year term, to June 2009: 

Lynn Florey	 (Prince George)	 (Director since 2005)

Derek Gent	 (Vancouver)	 (Director since 2003)

Mike Popoff	 (Castlegar)	 (Director since 1997)

Glenda Watson Hyatt	 (Surrey)	 (Director since 2005)

The following are nominated by this Committee to be elected to serve on the Board of 

Directors for a two-year term to June 2009:

Julie Kirkbright	 (Prince Rupert)

Lorraine Lundquist	 (Vancouver)
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The following members of the Board who are continuing their two-year terms to June 

2008 are: 

Aleem Bharmal	 (Vancouver)	 (Director since 2004)

Peter Chau	 (South Okanagan)	 (Director since 2002)

Marcie Fofonoff	 (Chetwynd)	 (Director since 2006)

Hal Gerein	 (Victoria)	 (Director since 2006)

Irene Willsie	 (Williams Lake)	 (Director since 2006)

The Nominations and Governance Committee on behalf of the whole 

Board would like to thank the following members for their service in the 

governance of SPARC BC:

Jean Bennet	 (Sechelt)	 (Director since 2005)

Sheila Dobie	 (Prince Rupert)	 (Director since 2001)

Stephen Hutchinson	 (Quesnel/Vancovuer)	 (Director since 1998)

Daniel Hill	 (North Vancouver)	 (Director since 1997)

Information on New Candidates to the Board of 
Directors

Julie Kirkbright

Julie is completing her degree in Social Work through UNBC and its distance learning 

site in Prince Rupert. She hopes to use her degree in promoting the interests of 

people with disabilities as she sees accessibility as a significant barrier, particularly in 

northern communities.  

Lorraine Lundquist

Lorraine comes as an experienced Social Planning Council Board member, having 

served on the Board of the Edmonton Social Planning Council. She has recently 

taken a job with Legal Services Society, in which she’ll be travelling to communities 

throughout BC and has an extensive work background in community development in 

Alberta. She also has a social work degree, as well as an MBA. Her volunteer work 

has focused on issues of homelessness and shelter. 
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Audited Financial 
Statements

SPARC BC selected Loewen, Stronach & Co. as auditors for the 2006/07 fiscal year. 

The auditors, in consultation with the Executive Director and the Manager of Finance 

and Administration, undertook a complete audit of the society’s financial statements 

and accounting practices in May 2007. 

The auditors’ report is reproduced in its entirety on the following pages. 
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Minutes of the 
2005/06 Annual 
General Meeting

Friday, June 2, 2006 
Vandusen Garden, Vancouver, BC

This SPARC BC’s AGM is a very special one, celebrating the 40th Anniversary of the 

organization. Many supporters of SPARC BC attended and enjoyed catching up 

with each other. Founding member Deryck Thomson was celebrated, as was original 

member Patricia Fulton. Life members and Deryck Thomson award winners were 

also recognized, and two new life members named: Michael and Dianne Goldberg. 

As the celebration was also in honour of Michael Goldberg’s retirement, the Board 

of Directors were pleased to announce the creation of the Michael Goldberg Legacy 

Fund for SPARC BC. This fund will be held at the Vancity Community Foundation and 

will be directed by SPARC BC’s Board each year into advocacy or research projects 

that respect Michael’s many contributions. 

Nancy Henderson called the meeting to order and welcomed everyone to the 

meeting.

Agenda booklets were distributed.
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Minutes

Minutes from the June 2005 Annual General Meeting were introduced.

Moved by Jean Bennet, seconded by Sheila Dobie, that the June 2005 Annual 

General Meeting Minutes be adopted. CARRIED.

President’s Report

The President’s written report, contained in the package, was referenced. Daniel Hill 

noted that he steps down from this position at this meeting, but thanked everyone 

for the opportunity to serve with such a remarkable organization. He offered 

congratulations to all the staff at SPARC BC and to fellow Board members on this 

special anniversary and thanks for their work in continuing to support it. 

Moved by Daniel Hill, seconded by Sheila Dobie, that the President’s report be 

adopted. CARRIED.

Treasurer’s Report

The written report of the Treasurer, contained in the package, was referenced. 

Derek Gent, Treasurer, presented the audited financial statements for the fiscal year 

2005/06. Derek noted that strong funding, donations and social enterprise revenues 

mark 2005/06. He also reviewed the creation of the Michael Goldberg Legacy Fund 

and thanked all the supporters for their generosity. 

Moved by Derek Gent, and seconded by Glenda Watson Hyatt, that the 

Treasurer’s report be accepted. CARRIED.

Moved by Derek Gent, and seconded by Daniel Hill, that the Audited Financial 

Statements of 2005/06 be adopted. CARRIED.

Moved by Derek Gent and seconded by Liz Robertson, that Loewen Stronach is 

appointed as SPARC BC’s auditors for 2006/07 Fiscal year. CARRIED.
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Executive Director’s Report

Nancy Henderson, ED of SPARC BC spoke to some of the current work of the 

organization. She described some of the activities around Access Awareness Day, and 

particularly the planned work for the World Urban Forum promoting Accessible Urban 

Space. The Community Development Education program is working collaboratively 

with other organizations providing education to ensure that communities are 

receiving the best possible programs tailored to their needs. Our last report on the 

growing gap between cost of living and income assistance, issued in December 

2005, was again welcomed by advocates for its data and analysis, but unfortunately 

had to be called “Left Behind”, to indicate the unsustainable gulf between income 

assistance rates in the province and what is needed to support an included life in 

community. 

There are many interesting research projects, and SPARC BC is pleased to be working 

even more often with local governments around the province. She particularly 

thanked the staff, present and past, for making the organization the credible, 

respected one it is. She also thanked the Board, as important volunteers for the 

organization, and for providing leadership and direction to maintain the successes 

that SPARC BC enjoys.

Moved by Aleem Bharmal, and seconded by Liz Robertson, that the Executive 

Director’s report be accepted. CARRIED.

Nominations Report

Liz Robertson, Chair of the Nominating Committee referred to the report from the 

Nominating Committee in the package. She noted that with the nominees the 

Board of Directors will total 13 members and that this well-rounded provincial 

representation on the board has again been maintained. The Committee recommends 

that the AGM vote that these members be elected to the Board of SPARC BC.

Moved by Liz Robertson, and seconded by Sheila Dobie, that the current 

directors, Peter Chau, Stephen Hutchinson, and Aleem Bharmal, whose terms are 



President’s Report
Executive Director’s Statem

ent
Treasurer’s Report

N
om

inations &
 G

overnance
Financial Statem

ents 2006/07
2005/06 AG

M
 M

inutes

19
Annual  Report  2006/07

expiring to be re-elected to another two-year term to June 2008, and that Hal 

Gerein, Marcie Fofonoff, and Irene Willsie, be elected to serve two-year terms to 

2008. CARRIED.

Liz noted that Jean Bennet, Sheila Dobie, Lynn Florey, Derek Gent, Daniel Hill, Mike 

Popoff, Denise Taylor, and Glenda Watson Hyatt, are continuing their two-year terms 

to June 2007. 

The Board recognized and thanked Daniel Hill, for his service as President of the 

organization since 2003. The Board also thanked retiring Board members Liz 

Robertson, Suzanne Blown, and Norma Strachan for their service in the governance 

of SPARC BC.

The Annual General meeting was adjourned to continue the celebration of SPARC 

BC’s 40th Anniversary, and Michael Goldberg’s career on the occasion of his 

retirement. 

Moved by Peter Chau and seconded by Derek Gent that the AGM be adjourned. 

CARRIED. 
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